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      * * * * * * * * * * *
The meeting began at 9:20 a.m.  After the pledge of allegiance, Chairman Ernesto Mattace allowed those guests wishing to speak to do so for 3 minutes each.  
The first speaker was Reverend Roderick A. Pearson, representing the NAACP of the Town of Islip.  Reverend Pearson thanked the Board for allowing him to speak.  He stated that he represented the LI Latino Teachers Association, the Long Island Black Educators Association, the NAACP, the Islamic Association, New York Civic Leaders Association and the LI Men’s Center.  Reverend Pearson asked for an explanation of the Presidential search process.  He asked for clarification on how it goes from 30 possible candidates down to 3.  He wanted to have an understanding of the entire process.  He stated that the mission of the NAACP is to combat injustice.  Reverend Pearson indicated that he attended today in order to give the Board an opportunity to answer 4-5 questions about the Presidential search process and to eliminate problems of communication from continuing and from becoming a norm.  
Reverend Pearson questioned why Chairman Mattace is not willing to answer any questions today and why he said, “will not be responding.”

Reverend Pearson asked for the Board to briefly describe the search process for hiring a President.  He asked for an explanation of those steps taken for a final decision to be made starting with 30 candidates and ending down to 3 finalists.  
Reverend Pearson asked for an explanation of how one becomes one the 3 finalists.  He asked if it were fact or fiction that there were indeed 3 finalists and 2 were disqualified and that left 1 candidate of the 3.  
Reverend Pearson asked if the Board has decided to conduct a new search, when will it be done and why a new search is needed.

Reverend Pearson was concerned that while the Board represents executives of companies and County taxpayers, how can they spend taxpayers’ money in excess of $60,000 and have no result.  He asked if a new search would cost additional monies and how much more.

Reverend Pearson was concerned that if the members of the search committee felt strong enough about Dr. McKay to make him a finalist, what reasons did the Board have to not have chosen him to be President and to pass over him without an explanation.  
* * * * * * * * * 

The Honorable Legislator Ricardo Montano representing the ninth district spoke to the Board.  Legislator Montano stated that while the College is not in his district, he is a strong supporter of the College and represents many of the College’s students in his district.  Legislator Montano commented about the article in Newsday today referring to a protest letter dated December 17, 2009 written to Chairman Mattace.  The letter was signed by the NY Civil Liberties Union, the Islamic Association and the LI Men’s Center.  It maintained there were alarming questions about the fairness and transparency of the search process.  Legislator Montano expressed concern about the process and the pool of candidates.  He wanted to know the rules of the process.  He criticized the trustees for failing to put the issue of reopening the search to a formal vote.  Legislator Montano said he read the summary minutes of the Board meeting of December 10, 2009 and there was no indication of what transpired.  He asked if there was a vote to commence a new search.  Did the Board vote in executive session and were the open compliance laws followed.  He asked for a copy of the December 10, 2009 verbatim minutes. 

Legislator Montano felt that even the Miss America contest has 3 finalists and the contest is always completed.  If the Board wanted to change the search process, why now, in the middle of the process and what changed.  He mentioned Robert Freedman and an open government vote.

* * * * * * * * * * 

Chairman Mattace wanted to make it clear that no vote was taken, no vote was needed.  The Board will be extending the Presidential Search.  As far as today’s questions, the Board will be discussing them and will answer those questions soon.  

Legislator Montano asked when that might be.  Chairman Mattace said it will be a private meeting soon.  Legislator Montano asked if the date and time could be stated before everyone leaves today.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

Chairman Ernesto Mattace recognized those who wished to speak to the Board.  The first one was Mr. Steven Epstein, Suffolk County Community College Professor of Communications, Honors Program and Early College Program.  He expressed an opinion of Dr. Shaun McKay as a superb candidate for President.  He felt the Board does not need to look outside the College, but needs to consider Dr. McKay, a proven leader who should be moved into the position immediately.  He cited accomplishments including increased enrollment, the Banner System, Workforce Development advances and the Title III program.  He encouraged the Board members to see that Dr. McKay will be a great President in 2010 and beyond.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

Ms. Theresa Sanders representing the Urban League of Long Island spoke and expressed concern regarding the transparency of the Presidential Search process.  She was concerned with the Board’s moral ethics and its appearance to the College community especially its students.  
Mr. Lucius Ware, President of the National Association for The Advancement of Colored People and representing the Eastern Long Island Chapter of the NAACP spoke.  Mr. Ware expressed deep concern about the Board’s action especially the effect on the College’s students, the faculty and the taxpayers.  He stated that people are “stunned” by the decision to not appoint Dr. McKay and stated it was “an example of continuing blatant institutional racism.”  
Mr. Raymond Martinez, Suffolk County Community College Adjunct Instructor spoke.  He talked about the successes of Dr. McKay which include  school district partnerships with the College, the Early College Program, Alumni connections, and Advisor for Honors Program.  Mr. Martinez praised Dr. McKay’s vision for the College and his proven leadership.  
Ms. Mohini Ratna, Suffolk County Community College Professor for Career Services and representing members of the Faculty Association spoke next.  She praised the successes of Dr. McKay as witnessed firsthand over the past four to five years.  She spoke about his leadership and confidence in the future of the College and its students.
* * * * * * * * * * 

A motion to approve the December 3, 2009 Board of Trustees minutes was seconded and approved unanimously.  A motion to approve the December 10, 2009 Board of Trustees minutes was seconded and approved unanimously.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

A motion to approve Board of Trustees Resolutions Nos. 2010.1 through 2010.4 was seconded and approved unanimously.
RESOLUTION NO. 2010.1    APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on Attachment I must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the President recommends the transfers on Attachment I as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment I are hereby approved.

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.2      APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $853,856.40 for the month of December 2009 (Attachment II) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

**********

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.3     AMENDING THE COLLEGE BUDGET FOR A SUNY CHILD CARE GRANT   

WHEREAS, the 2009-2010 College operating budget provides $78,396 in anticipation of a State University of New York Child Care grant, and
WHEREAS, the actual award included an additional amount of $3,004, bringing the total amount of the grant award to $81,400, and

WHEREAS, 35% non-State matching funds are required, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the 2009-2010 College budget be amended to reflect an increase in the amount of $3,004 for the SUNY Child Care program, and the College Interim President or his designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director:   Dr. Marvin Bright

Note:         No full-time positions   

                  No in-kind contribution required 

************

RESOLUTION NO. 2010.4     CREATING TITLES

WHEREAS, the Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs recommends creating new titles and the President concurs, and 

WHEREAS, the changes are needed to align the College’s structure, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the titles listed below be created effective January 7, 2010, with the qualifications, duties and responsibilities as described in the position descriptions,

Title to be Created



B/U   

Category

Assistant Dean of Finance



  4

       II

College Director of Payroll



  4
  
       II

and be it further,

RESOLVED, that the titles and position descriptions be submitted to the Chancellor of the State University of New York for approval in the professional service.

Attachment III
Assistant Dean of Finance

Attachment IV
College Director of Payroll 
* * * * * * * * * * 

Vice President for Finance, Nancy Stier presented the College Finance Report.  Vice President Stier stated that the report includes the projected State aid reductions.  Last month the estimated revenue over the adopted budget was approximately $4.8 million, but now it is $2.9 million with the loss of $1.9 million in State aid.  The estimated expenditures below adopted budget are approximately $200,000.  The net is $3.1 million better than budgeted.  The estimated impact to the year end reserve balance is approximately $1.3 million ahead, which is not much of a cushion.  The New York State reductions will also affect the final payments in next year’s budget so the College remains cautious and prudent.  The various Vice Presidents and campuses have been informed about the current and upcoming State reductions.
* * * * * * * * * * 

Chairman Ernesto Mattace stated that the Presidential Search Committee will meet later today.  The consultant Academic Search, Inc. will continue to work for the College.  The original cost, except for new expenses will remain the same. The process will move forward.  Dates will be determined shortly.  Initial paperwork completed by the Committee will not have to be repeated.  Chairman Mattace stated that the Board will be procuring assessments of other individuals with reference checks and other items.  All will move forward to continue the search.  
Reverend Pearson asked if a hand vote for this decision could be made among the Board members right now.  Chairman Mattace called Reverend Pearson out of order.  
Trustee Saul Fenchel asked Chairman Mattace to consider entering into Executive Session now to discuss personnel and litigation matters and to consider answering today’s speakers’ concerns.  A motion to enter into Executive Session was seconded and approved unanimously at 9:55 a.m.  
* * * * * * * * * * 

The Board of Trustees meeting resumed at 10:50 a.m.  Chairman Mattace stated that the Board has listened to all of the statements made before the Board today and will answer the questions as soon as possible.  Also, the Board has decided to meet again with Dr. Shaun McKay in the near future.  He asked those interested groups to leave their contact information with Theresa Kopp so they can be contacted regarding a future meeting.
* * * * * * * * * * 

Interim President George Gatta reported on many things that are happening at the College.  The Middle States Monitoring Team is visiting the College community administrators today along with external constituencies and public officials in the County.  Their visit will conclude on Friday, January 8th at 10:30 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gym, Ammerman Campus, when the Team presents an Exit Report.  The President believes that the College is in good shape and has made excellent progress in meeting the specific standards as reported in the Monitoring Report of December 1, 2009.  
Interim President Gatta reported that the College had record Fall enrollment.  Winteression numbers are up ten percent.  Spring is up twenty percent but is expected to come down to the same level as the Fall.  All students have and can be accommodated at these levels.  
The Eastern Campus Library is poised to begin to award the construction contract within days to E.W. Howell.  They have performed well at the Health, Sports and Exhibition Center.  

Congressman Steve Israel held a press conference recently announcing $200,000 in Federal Funding for a SCCC Green Technology Workforce Initiative.  This was accomplished through the College’s Corporate Training Center in partnership with Pronto and Adelante of Long Island and the Long Island Hispanic Chamber of Commerce.  Interim President Gatta thanked Chairman Mattace and Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman for participating in the press conference.  Trustee Alvarez-Groneman is the new President of Pronto.  The initiative will target new entrepreneurs, existing entrepreneurs and area high school students interested in opportunities within emerging green technology.  The Interim President was happy to say that the program will be delivered in Spanish.  LIPA and Brookhaven National Labs are also involved.  
Interim President Gatta reported that the College payroll and position control went live on January 1st.  The first paychecks for Guild and Faculty members for longevity were distributed today.  Interim President Gatta expressed that he could not be more proud of the staff in the College’s Payroll, IT departments and all those involved in Banner for their tremendous efforts and for a job well done.  One unresolved issue is that the Association of Municipal Employees would not work with the College to implement the new payroll systems for the white and blue collar workers.  The Suffolk Comptroller has agreed to continue to process that portion of the College payroll for 2010.  The College is waiting for the cost of this sponsor service from the County budget office.  The Board will be presented with an amendment to the Sponsor Service Agreement – hopefully at the February Board meeting.

Lastly, Interim President Gatta said the College received the County Executive’s Capital Budget request memo yesterday.  In December the Physical Resources Subcommittee met to review priorities at each campus and collegewide.  The Board of Trustees will be asked to approve the capital budget in February, for submission to the County.  The goal will be to move forward on the projects that have already received approval from the County Legislature and to outline other needs. The focus will continue to be refurbishing infrastructure including roofs, roads, parking and mechanical and electrical systems.   Final approval of the College’s capital budget for 2010-2011 is expected by July.  
The new Science Building at Ammerman Campus is moving forward.  

Vice Chairman Walter Hazlitt asked if the failure of the AME union to cooperate with the College was reflected in the report submitted by Middle States.  Interim President Gatta responded no that it is more of a payroll processing issue and has no impact.  The County has been cooperative.  

The meeting was adjourned at 11 a.m.  The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, February 11, 2010 at 8:30 a.m. in the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gym on the Ammerman Campus.

Respectfully submitted,

George Kane, Secretary
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